
 
MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

 
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES – WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M 
 
 Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 9:00 p.m. 
 

1.        PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT  
 

 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and The 
Star Ledger on January 9, 2019, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained posted 
as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has been available to the 
public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk. 

 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
 The following persons were present: 
  Mayor John C. Glidden, Jr.  
  Councilpersons Scott Devlin, Alissa Latner, Dolores Witko, Joseph Yammarino 
    and Jannie Chung 
  Interim Borough Administrator, Edward Hynes 
  Borough Attorney, Edward T. Rogan 
  Borough Clerk, Loretta Castano 
  Borough Engineer, Nick DeNicola 
  Chief Financial Officer, Joseph Luppino 
  Chief of Police, John McTigue 
 
 The following persons were not present: 

Councilwoman Victoria Amitai 
  
3. MAYORAL PRESENTATION(S) 
 
4. PRESENTATION(S)  
 

The following Presentations were made during the Work Session: 
a. Peter Blanos, Millenium Strategies (Requested by Interim Administrator 8/13/19/confirmed by 
 Mayor Glidden 8/14/19)   
 
b. Seth Ungar, Northern Valley Greenway (Requested by Councilman Devlin 8/27/19/confirmed by 
 Mayor Glidden 8/28/19) 
 

5.         MAYORAL APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS (Not made to date) 

OFFICE INCUMBENT 
MAYOR GLIDDEN'S 

APPOINTMENT TERM EXPIRES 

*Environmental Commission 

Associate Member 
Jeffrey Lee 

(Declined Appointment) NO APPOINTMENT 
1 Year 

(Unexp. Vacant) 31-Dec-19 

Associate Member 
Grace Whitney 

(Appt. Member RM 6/12/19) NO APPOINTMENT 
1 Year 

(Unexp. Whitney) 31-Dec-19 

*Planning Board 

Alternate No. 1 
Melissa Corso 

(Resigned 3/11/19) NO APPOINTMENT 
2 Years                     

(Unexp. Corso) 
 

31-Dec-20 

*Shade Tree Commission 

Alternate No. 2 
Tsun Tam 

(Appt. Member ReOrg 1/2/19) NO APPOINTMENT 
4 Years                     

(Unexp. Tam) 
 

31-Dec-19 
 
   Councilwoman Latner advised that Alisa Levinson advised Councilwoman Amitai that she had a  
  recommendation for one of the appointments.  
 

ORDINANCES 
 

5a.  INTRODUCTION OF THE FOLLOWING ORDINANCE - PUBLIC HEARING AND ADOPTION – 
MONDAY, 10/7/19 @ 8 P.M. OR AS SOON THEREAFTER AS THE MATTER MAY BE HEARD: 
 
ORDINANCE NO. 2019:1264, “AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING A SUM OF $80,000.00 FOR THE 
RUCKMAN PARK WALKING PARK LIGHTING PROJECT TO BE UNDERTAKEN BY THE 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER AND TO APPROPRIATE $29,532.00 FROM A GRANT PROVIDED BY 
BERGEN COUNTY OPEN SPACE FUNDS AND $50,468.00 PROVIDED FROM THE MUNICIPAL 
OPEN SPACE PRESERVATION TRUST FUND (Received from Borough Attorney 9/6/19 @ 3:12 p.m.) 
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 Motion introducing Ordinance No. 2019:1264 was made by Councilman Yammarino seconded by 
Councilwoman Latner and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative cote of Councilpersons 
Devlin, Latner, Witko, Yammarino and Chung.  

 
6a.  VOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 
 

Motion approving the Consent Agenda was made by Councilwoman Latner, seconded by 
Councilwoman Witko and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the affirmative vote of Councilpersons 
Devlin, Latner, Witko, Yammarino and Chung.  

 
RESOLUTIONS 
 

7. BILL RESOLUTION – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 (Received from Deputy Treasurer 9/5/19) 
 

8. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE A REFUND OF REAL 
ESTATE TAX OVERPAYMENT IN THE AMOUNT OF $4,106.01 TO CORE LOGIC FOR PROPERTY 
LOCATED AT BLOCK 2204, LOT 10, DUE TO DUPLICATE PAYMENT FOR THIRD QUARTER 2019  
(Received from Tax Collector 8/23/19) 
 

9. RESOLUTION APPROVING SETTLEMENT OF TAX APPEALS FOR THE YEARS 2018 AND 2019:  
ALBERICCI v. BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (Received from Borough Attorney 8/21/19) 
 

10. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING TAX COLLECTOR TO CANCEL THE FOLLOWING AMOUNTS 
FROM THE TAX RECORDS FOR THE YEARS 2019/2020 DUE TO A RECIPROCAL EASEMENT 
AGREEMENT (SECTION 13C) FORMULATED IN SEPTEMBER 1994 FOR THE TROKHAN LAND 
GROUP, LLC, FOR BLOCK 1302 LOT 13, 3RD AND 4TH QUARTERS 2019, IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$3,082.72 AND 2020 PRELIMINARY TAX TOTALING $3,050.59 (Received from Tax Collector 8/19/19) 

 
11. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE A REFUND OF REAL 

ESTATE TAX OVERPAYMENT IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT OF $6,249.81 TO CORE LOGIC DUE TO 
DUPLICATE PAYMENTS FOR THIRD QUARTER 2019 FOR THE FOLLOWING TAX ACCOUNTS: 
BLOCK 1104, LOT 11 IN THE AMOUNT OF $2,596.71 AND BLOCK 2104, LOT 7 IN THE AMOUNT 
OF $3,653.10 (Received from Tax Collector 8/23/19)  

 
12. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING TAX COLLECTOR TO CANCEL THE AMOUNT OF $11,188.44 

FROM THE TAX RECORDS FOR THIRD QUARTER 2019 DUE TO THE BOROUGH PURCHASING 
THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT BLOCK 1316, LOT 9 KNOWN AS 511 DURIE AVENUE (Received 
from Tax Collector 8/23/19) 

 
13. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO CLOSE OUT THE SIX (6) NAMED 

ACCOUNTS AND DEPOSIT THE FUNDS INTO THE CURRENT TREASURY ACCOUNT DUE TO 
EXHAUSTION OF ALL MEANS OF LOCATING THE NAMED INDIVIDUALS (Received from Deputy 
Treasurer 8/27/19)   
 

14. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN (Received from Assistant to Chief 
Financial Officer 8/27/19 - Reported by CFO at WS 8/14/19) 

 
15. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADVERTISEMENT OF BIDS FOR SOLID WASTE TRANSFER 

STATION SERVICES (Received from Borough Attorney 8/28/19) 
 
16. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE BOROUGH ENGINEER TO PROVIDE ADDITIONAL 

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES PERTAINING TO THE PROPOSED IMPROVEMENT AND 
SIGNALIZATION OF VERVALEN STREET AND PIERMONT ROAD (Received from Borough Attorney 
8/28/19)  

  Borough Engineer explained the entire proposal is broken up into two phases:  one is the survey 
followed by the design.  He recommended, if the money is available, that the entire project should be 
approved. The County is looking for the survey to be completed so that the alignment can be formalized. The 
Council members agreed to approve Version B.  

 
17. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CREATION OF ASSISTANT DPW SUPERINTENDENT POSITION, 

AUTHORIZING HIRING OF DEVON SAMPSON AS ASSISTANT DPW SUPERINTENDENT FOR A 
SALARY OF $101,035 PER ANNUM, AND AUTHORIZING AMENDMENT TO COLLECTIVE 
BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN BOROUGH AND TEAMSTERS LOCAL 125 (Received from 
Borough Attorney 8/29/19) 

  
18.  RESOLUTION MEMORIALIZING APPOINTMENT OF PATRICIA BERRY AS TEMPORARY PART 

TIME PAYROLL CLERK AT $21.00 PER HOUR FOR 25 HOURS PER WEEK, EFFECTIVE 
IMMEDIATELY (Motion approved RM 8/14/19/Resolution received from Borough Attorney 8/31/19) 
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19. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING DEPUTY TREASURER TO ISSUE A CHECK IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$32,853.10 AND ISSUE A RETURN OF PREMIUM FROM ESCROW IN THE AMOUNT OF $34,000.00 
TO CHRISTIANA T C/F CE1/FIRSTRUST FOR THE REDEMPTION OF TAX SALE CERTIFICATE 
#17-00001 FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 6 MICHAELS LANE, BLOCK 1104, LOT 12, SOLD AT 
THE MUNICIPAL TAX SALE HELD ON 6/28/17 FOR 2016 DELINQUENT TAXES (Received from Tax 
Collector’s Office 9/2/19) 

 
20. RESOLUTION AWARDING LAND USE OFFICE RENOVATION CONTRACT TO GL GROUP, INC., 

140 HAMBURG TURNPIKE, BLOOMINGDALE, NEW JERSEY 07403, FOR AN AMOUNT NOT TO 
EXCEED $15,550.00 (Received from Borough Attorney 9/4/19) 

 
21. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PROMOTION OF SGT. MATTHEW THORNHILL FROM RANK 

OF SERGEANT TO LIEUTENANT, EFFECTIVE SEPTEMBER 25, 2019 (Received from Borough 
Attorney 9/5/19) 

 
21a. POSSIBLE AWARD OF SOLE BID RECEIVED AT THE BID OPENING HELD 9/5/19 @ 11 A.M. 

RESOLUTION AWARDING FAIR AND OPEN PROFESSIONAL SRVICES AGREEMENT TO NW 
FINANCIAL GROUP, LLC FOR FINANCIAL ADVISORY SERVICES FOR THE BOROUGH OF 
CLOSTER (Received from Borough Attorney 9/9/19 @ 1:31 P.M.) 

  
 MOTIONS  
 
22. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING MINUTES (Distributed 9/5/19): ABSTENTION: CHUNG 
 
  a. REGULAR MEETING HELD AUGUST 14, 2019  
  b. WORK SESSION HELD AUGUST 14, 2019 
 
23. MOTION APPROVING THE FOLLOWING NON-SALARIED APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND 

COMMISSIONS: 

OFFICE INCUMBENT APPOINTEE TERM EXPIRES 

Board of Health     

Alternate No. 2 
Benjamin Latner 
(Resigned 4/18/19) NO APPOINTMENT 

2 Years                  
(Unexp. Latner) 31-Dec-19 

Food and Assistance Board     

Member VACANT NO APPOINTMENT 
2 Years                  

(Unexp. Vacant) 31-Dec-19 

Member VACANT NO APPOINTMENT 
2 Years                  

(Unexp. Vacant) 31-Dec-19 

Historic Preservation Commission     

Class C Member 

Erik Lenander 
Resigned due to appointment as 

Qualified Purchasing Agent NO APPOINTMENT 
4 Years                  

(Unexp. Lenander) 31-Dec-19 
 

Alternate No. 2 VACANT NO APPOINTMENT 
2 Years                  

(Unexp. Vacant) 31-Dec-19 
 
24.  REPORTS   
 

a. CONSTRUCTION OFFICIAL – AUGUST 2019 (Received 9/5/19) 
b. CHIEF OF POLICE – AUGUST 2019 (Received 9/11/19 @1:24 p.m.) 

   
6b.  VOTE ON ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 
25.      OPEN MEETING TO PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER, PER N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 (a)      
  (Subject to 5-minute limit per By-Laws General Rule No.11) 
 
   Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden closed 

the meeting to the public.  
 
26.  ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
  
   Motion approving the following Closed Session Resolution at 9:10 p.m. was made by 

Councilwoman Latner seconded by Councilwoman Chung and declared carried by Mayor Glidden upon the 
affirmative vote of Councilpersons Devlin, Latner, Witko, Yammarino and Chung.  

 
26a. OMNIBUS OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT RESOLUTION authorizing the governing body pursuant to 

N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 to exclude the public from the next portion of the meeting in order to permit the governing 
body to discuss per N.J.S.A. 10:4-12(b)(4) “A collective bargaining agreement”;  and that the item under 
discussion in the closed meeting would be disclosed to the public at the conclusion of the matters which 
should be within 12-18 weeks. 
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   Mayor Glidden resumed the Regular Meeting at 9:37 p.m. 
 
27.  ADJOURNMENT    
 
   Motion to adjourn the Regular Meeting at 9:38 p.m. was made by Councilwoman Latner,  
  seconded by Councilman Devlin and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden.  
   
          Provided to the Mayor and Council on  
          September 19, 2019 for approval at the  
          Regular Meeting to be held  
          September 25, 2019 
 
 
          _________________________________ 
          Loretta Castano, RMC 
          Borough Clerk  
  Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke 
  utilizing recording and Borough Clerk’s  
  notes 
 
  Approved at the Regular Meeting held September 25, 2019 
  Consent Agenda Item No. 11a 
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MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
BOROUGH OF CLOSTER 

 
WORK SESSION NOTES – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
 The Mayor and Council of the Borough of Closter held a Work Session on Wednesday,  
September 11, 2019.  Mayor Glidden called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

 
1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
  Mayor Glidden invited all to join in the Pledge of Allegiance 
 
2. PROVISIONS OF OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT STATEMENT 
 

 This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of 
New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings, which was published in The Record and The 
Star Ledger on January 9, 2019, was posted on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and has remained 
posted as the required notices under the Statute.  In addition, a copy of the notice is and has been available 
to the public and is on file in the office of the Municipal Clerk. 
 

3. ROLL CALL 
 

The following persons were present: 
 Mayor John C. Glidden, Jr.  
 Councilpersons Scott Devlin, Alissa Latner, Dolores Witko, Joseph Yammarino and  
   Jannie Chung 
 Interim Borough Administrator, Edward Hynes 
 Borough Attorney, Edward T. Rogan 
 Borough Clerk, Loretta Castano 
 Chief Financial Officer, Joseph Luppino 
 Borough Engineer, Nick DeNicola 
 Chief of Police, John McTigue 
 
The following persons were not present: 

Councilwoman Victoria Amitai 
 
  In commemoration of 911, Mayor Glidden asked for a Moment of Silence.  
 
4. PRESENTATIONS at 7:30 P.M. (Requested by Mayor Glidden) 
 

a. Peter Blanos, Director of Marketing of Millenium Strategies presented a short program on what his 
company can do for the Borough of Closter relative to the procurement of grants. He gave a background of 
the services that can be provided by his company noting that the firm currently works with 90 
organizations, the majority of which are municipal and county entities in New Jersey. They have procured 
approximately $500 million in grants. The firm provides grant research, grant writing and in some cases 
grant administration. Recently we have launched a grant research approval service, which provides 
municipalities access to research on a weekly basis and on a web based platform. The firm also has a 
writing component, which can be provided on a hourly basis. The firm would recommend a retainer type 
service, which would be cost effective.  

   
 In answer to Councilman Devlin, Mr. Blanos said the grants being presented would be available to all 

departments including Ambulance Corps and Fire Department first responders. The staff works with a 
select handful of clients; and every application meets the guidelines and priorities of the program. Our staff 
works across all grant categories such as transportation, public safety or open space. The grants we are 
posting fit the profile of many towns.  
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In answer to Councilwoman Latner, Mr. Blanos said the procurement of the grants varies and we have been 
successful in obtaining grants for Woodcliff Lake and the relationship has been successful. We have not as 
yet had a client who has left the firm.  
 
In answer to Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Blanos explained the fee structure would be a one time annual fee 
of $8,000 which provides access to the research; and the firm would prepare the grant application on an 
hourly basis of $130 with a not to exceed amount. The fee for the full consulting service is $3,000 per 
month on an entry level.  
 
In answer to Councilwoman Chung, Mr. Blanos said the firm would provide information if the project does 
not align with the grant and would also provide information on cost and funding of the grant.   
 
b. Seth Ungar, Northern Valley Greenway, updated the governing body on the project and noted that 
the fee feasibility study has been completed and paid for by the NJDOT using federal funds. The project 
will replace approximately 8 miles of unused railroad tracks and will accommodate bicyclists, joggers and 
pedestrians. CSX has indicated a willingness to rail bank the land which indicates that, in the future, if a 
rail line is necessary, CSX would have the right to buy it back at a pre-determined price. There would be 
paths for bicyclists, pedestrians and a separate path for joggers. Other amenities would be provided such as 
benches, exercise stations, cafes and an environmental area. There has been significant support for the 
project from the six towns that are involved but also from six other towns. The DOT has funded the 
technical planning assistance; and no potential fatal flaws have been found in the project. The department 
issued a 250-page report and contained the facilities that would be impacted. The width of the corridor is 
not a uniform 60 feet. He presented two models for the path: Option A separates users by speed and Option 
B is a shared use path and they would provide painted lines to designate each path. A final decision on the 
options would not be made until the design phase of the project. Any extension of the light rail line that 
ends in Tenafly is decades away. Future ownership and purchasing fund are the next steps and the 
committee is working with NJDOT and the NJTPA to find state and federal funding for the project. This is 
a multi-year project with many moving parts, but there is no major flaw to make the project impossible.  
 
 Mayor Glidden thanked the committee and he asked the Committee to investigate the path at Oak 
Tree. A rendering of the park in Upper Saddle River was displayed and described. Borough Engineer asked 
about parking and was advised that money from the trail can be used for parking; and he noted that Closter 
does have an area for parking which could be improved for the park.  
 
 Councilwoman Latner thanked the committee and asked them to continue their work on the project. 
Councilman Devlin questioned the cost of the report and was advised that the report had been paid for by 
the State. Grants would be pursued to pay for the project so that there is no burden on the towns.  

 
5. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF COMMUNICATION ITEMS 
 

a. MAIL LIST OF AUGUST 15, 2019 – Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished  
to address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 4aIb was removed by Councilwoman Latner.  
 
Item No. 4aIb: Received 08/08/19, Dated 08/09/19, from NJS League of Municipalities re a. Weekly 
Round-Up – August 14, 2019: I.  State Issues; AG Issues Directive Creating Emotional Mental Well-Being 
Program for Police (Copy to Chief McTigue) 
 Chief McTigue explained to Councilwoman Latner that the Police Department has been hit 
recently with three (3) different releases on training and other concerns from the State level; and it is on his 
radar. Councilwoman Latner thanked him for the update and expressed she was concerned about the 
requirement for appointing a Resiliency Program Officer; and said when they address the mandate, she 
would be curious as to how that goes. 
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b. MAIL LIST OF AUGUST 23, 2019 - Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished  
to address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 3 was removed by Councilman Devlin.  
 
Item No. 3: Received 08/08/19, Dated 08/09/19, from Esther Goldberg to Environmental Commission; c:  
Mayor C. Glidden, Jr., and Council re procedure to be used for disabled senior citizen to allow relative to 
pick vegetables on their behalf 
 Councilman Devlin reported he volunteered at the farm this weekend and this issue was 
successfully adjudicated. The son-in-law came to the farm and picked his one basket of vegetables and 
everything worked out okay. 
 
c. MAIL LIST OF SEPTEMBER 5, 2019 - Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council  
wished to address any matter or provide any comments. Item No. 8 was removed by Borough Clerk.  
 
Item No. 8: Received 09/03/19 from Leslie Weatherly, Dated 08/28/19, from Andrew T. Fede, Esq. to 
Joseph A. Femia, P.E., Director and County Engineer, Bergen County Department of Planning and 
Engineering; Andrew T. Fede, Esq. to Joseph A. Femia, P.E.,  Director and County Engineer, Bergen 
County Department of Planning and Engineering c:  Edward T. Rogan, Esq.; Nick DeNicola, P.E., Boswell 
Engineering; Evan M. Jacobs, P.E., P.P., Neglia Engineering Associates; Edward Hynes, Closter Borough 
Administrator; Mayor and Council; Borough of Norwood re Borough of Norwood/Borough of 
Closter/County of Bergen, Blanch Avenue Culvert/Ownership, Our File No. BOR104.91286 
 Borough Clerk explained this correspondence related to the project now known as the “Blanch 
Avenue Culvert”. Borough Attorney informed this was the letter he referred to at the last meeting where he 
reported progress and reminded they had a joint meeting with Norwood and conferenced in the County. It 
was decided at that point that a joint letter would be written by the Norwood Borough Attorney to the 
County specifically confirming the telephone conversation asking them for a reply in writing. In answer to 
Mayor Glidden, Borough Attorney expressed his doubts they would receive a response to this letter either; 
and Borough Engineer agreed. Mayor Glidden voiced his concerns that it would be five (5) years before we 
know what is going to happen and then construction. 
 

6. REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS FROM REGULAR MEETING 
 (Refer to Regular Meeting Agenda of September 11, 2019) 

 
 Mayor Glidden asked if any member of the Council wished to remove any item for discussion. 
Councilman Devlin referred to Item No. 21a. 

 
21a. POSSIBLE AWARD OF SOLE BID RECEIVED AT THE BID OPENING HELD 9/5/19 @ 11 A.M.  

RESOLUTION AWARDING FAIR AND OPEN PROFESSIONAL SRVICES AGREEMENT TO NW 
FINANCIAL GROUP, LLC FOR FINANCIAL ADVISORY SERVICES FOR THE BOROUGH OF 
CLOSTER (Received from Borough Attorney 9/9/19 @ 1:31 P.M.) 
 Councilman Devlin questioned the fact that there was only one respondent and said he found it 
suspicious that it seems like an automatic thing since there were no more to choose from; and Borough 
Attorney affirmed only one proposal was received. Further Mr. Devlin, questioned the quality of the 
respondent; and Mayor Glidden noted that is a fair question and explained there are probably only three (3) 
firms in the State that can serve as Financial Advisors on bond issues. The Mayor reminded he works for 
one of the firms and he knows the other two (2); he said he has known NW for thirty (30) years and they 
are competent, good guys and the only ones who responded. 

   
7. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS 

 
A. BOROUGH ATTORNEY 

1) STATUS REPORT RE STATUS OF ZBA DEVELOPER’S AGREEMENT FOR 
WIGGERS, BLOCK 1203/LOTS 1, 2, 3 & 4, 51 & 63 JOHN STREET (14. M.L. 4/19/18) 

2) STATUS REPORT RE REQUEST FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES FOR 
MUNICIPAL FINANCIAL ADVISORY SERVICES (Approved RM 7/24/19) Posted on 
Web site 8/16/19 – Opening held 9/5/19 @ 11 a.m.   
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7. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS (Continued) 

 
A. BOROUGH ATTORNEY 

3) REPORT RE ORDINANCE FOR PARKING REGULATIONS AT THE THIRD STREET 
COMMUTER PARKING LOT (Requested by Borough Engineer @ WS 7/24/19) 

4) REPORT – Borough Attorney reported on the following items: 
a. Village School Affordable Housing – we did receive back the signed PILOT 

Agreement from the County and he provided same to the Borough Clerk. That project is moving forward 
and the County is in the process of applying for the funding so we are on target. The Borough did 
everything it had to do to enable the County to pursue the funding. 

b. Squicciarini vs. Closter – the trial date is set for October 8th and we have 
Summary Judgment Motions pending on both sides for this coming Friday (9/13/19). The Plaintiff moved 
for Summary Judgment against the Borough; we’ve opposed that and also filed a Cross-Motion for 
Summary Judgment. He thinks it is possible the Judge could rule in our favor on at least a couple of the 
issues but he doesn’t think we’re going to get out of the case completely, but a number of the allegations 
they’ve made, including that of inverse condemnation, we may be able to get out on a Motion; and he will 
report back in writing to the Council after the Judge makes the decision on Friday. In answer to 
Councilman Devlin, he explained Judge Beukas has only been on the bench for three (3) months and he’s 
never appeared before him.  

c. Closter-Rosenblum-Miele Tax Appeal – We are before the Appellate Division on 
this. He reminded that we tried three (3) tax appeal years in the Bergen County Tax Court and the Borough 
was successful on those cases but Mr. Rosenblum has appealed all three (3). Appellate briefs have been 
exchanged and we’re waiting for dates for all arguments. 
  d. Ordinance Committee Meeting – he will defer to the committees when they make 
their reports, but generally there was a meeting and a number of ordinances were discussed; and as 
necessary, certain ones were sent to respective Commissions or Commissions for input. Councilman Devlin 
can report back at the next meeting under his report as to the status of those ordinances. 
  e.  Tax Appeals – for 2019, there are currently six (6) Tax Court appeals pending that 
are still open and there are twelve (12) residential Tax Court Appeals still pending.  For 2018, there are 
three (3) pending commercial tax appeals and five (5) residential Tax Court appeals pending. We have 
them pretty much under control; and there have been no major compromises at all on those. There are a 
couple that are still pending that are potentially significant; but as of right now, we’re still negotiating with 
them and awaiting trial dates. 
  f. Do Not Knock Registry – his office and the Borough Clerk’s office will be 
continuing to work on this. We’ve been looking at one in place already in Hillsdale to see how it has 
worked out and what we can learn as far as their successes and errors.   
  g. Solid Waste Contract – he requested a Resolution on tonight’s agenda authorizing 
the bidding for solid waste contract because it is up at the end of the year. Mr. Rogan reminded the process 
takes ninety (90) days; so, hopefully, that will be approved tonight and we can prepare an FRP (Request for 
Proposals) and get that resolved to avoid any extension. 
  h. Wiggers Zoning Violations – he has looked into this; and the Council can move 
forward with the action in Superior Court, if necessary. He needs to check with the Zoning Board Attorney 
because he believes Wiggers may have refiled something there. Mr. Rogan made his recommendation that 
the Mayor and Council consider moving forward in Superior Court for the violations of the property owner 
and try to get compliance and/or shut down the business. They have basically refused the make the repairs 
or modifications that were approved at the Zoning Board. Councilwoman Chung (as liaison to the Board) 
reported this is also the recommendation of the Zoning Board. 
  i. PBA Contract Negotiations – Mr. Rogan requested a Closed Session to discuss this 
item. 
 Councilwoman Chung questioned if the Borough Attorney had any idea when they could anticipate 
an answer as to whether the County has received the funding for the affordable housing project; and he 
informed it could take a year or more before we hear back. The Borough has done everything it needed to 
up until this point; so now it is in the hands of the County, who is making the application for the funding. 
Mayor Glidden said it’s the 9% tax credit that takes the most time. 
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7. PROFESSIONAL REPORTS (Continued) 

 
B. BOROUGH ENGINEER – Mr. DeNicola informed he sent his written Status Report to the Mayor 
and Council as well as Borough Officials and provided updates on the following: 

1) STATUS REPORT RE SWIM CLUB PHASE II CONTAMINATION  
INVESTIGATION (Authorized RM 7/9/14/Contract Amendment for Remedial Excavation 
not to exceed $106,000 Authorized RM 6/12/19) 

2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING PB DEVELOPER’S AGREEMENT:  
 a. BLOCK 1607/LOT 1 & BLOCK 1310/LOT 2 (CLOSTER MARKETPLACE  
  (EBA) LLC AND CENTENNIAL AME ZION CHURCH) (Approved RM 4/22/15) 
3) STATUS REPORT RE INITIAL PHASE OF TIER A MUNICIPAL STORMWATER 

PERMITTING PLAN (SP3) PER PROPOSAL DATED 4/9/19 IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO 
EXCEED $5,000 FOR THE INITIAL PHASE (10 M.L. 4/11/19) Authorized RM 5/8/19 

4) STATUS REPORT RE 2019 NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION  
  LOCAL AID PROJECT FOR THE RAILROAD AVENUE, NAUGLE STREET AND OLD 
  CLOSTER DOCK ROAD IMPROVEMENTS AND 2019 BOROUGH ROAD PAVING  
  PROGRAM (Grant ID MA-2019-Railroad Ave., Naugle St. & Old Closter Dock Road- 
  00278) Notification of award dated 3/29/19 in the amount of $222,000 (5. M.L. 4/4/19)  
  Boswell Engineering Project No. CL-1333 (Authorization to Bid RM 5/22/19) Notice to  
  Bidders published in The Record 6/16/19/Bid Opening held 7/2/19 @ 11:30 a.m./Contract 
  awarded to J.A. Alexander in the amount of $575,460 at RM 7/10/19 – Borough Engineer 
reported that the paving part of the Road Program has been completed. They have to do the ancillary items 
such as striping and crack sealing.  

5) REPORT RE REVISIONS TO BOROUGH ZONING MAP DUE TO ADOPTION OF 
AFFORDABLE HOUSING ORDINANCES (Reported @ WS 6/26/19/Requires adoption by 
Ordinance) 

6) REPORT – Mr. DeNicola recalled at the last meeting there was a request from the Nature 
Center to do a structural investigation of their building. That proposal was submitted to the Administrator; 
and he noted he was not sure how it would be funded. The total came to $2,850 and Bill (Dahle) also asked 
that it include the inspection of the pedestrian bridge over the stream that goes nearby the Nature Center cabin 
and he give a verbal on that. In answer to the Borough Engineer, the Interim Administrator informed it had 
not yet been circulated to the Mayor and Council.  

 
  At this time, Councilwoman Chung asked the Borough Engineer when will we start considering the 

Road Program for next year and he advised it was never too early. Mr. DeNicola reminded we sent in the 
2020 Local Aid application about two (2) months ago and that includes Eckerson Avenue, Storig Avenue and 
Lewis Street for State funding. We add two or three roads to that depending on the condition of the roads as 
we get closer to the program. He rides the roads with DPW Superintendent to do an assessment and that will 
take place next week for the crack sealing.  So at the same time, they will prepare a list for the next program. 
Whitney Street needs to be added to next year’s Road Program as it is two sections of road and one is okay 
and the other is in poor condition; but that is all he is aware of at this juncture. 
 

7. REPORTS 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR 
 1) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING INSURANCE MATTER(S): 

            for the following Mail List requests re Insurance:   
 a. Closter Improvement Commission Requests (9 M.L. 4/25/19) 

   1) Tree Lighting (Sun, 12/1/19 from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. at Closter Borough  
  Hall/Refreshments at the Senior Center) – Mr. Hynes reported that on 9/4/19, Councilwoman 
Amitai, Chief of Police, DPW Superintendent, himself and a representative of the Improvement Commission met to 
discuss security when lighting the tree at Borough Hall. Everyone is aware there is a lot of traffic coming out of the 
new development and Closter Dock Road; and even though the police are there with barricades, it can cause a 
problem. It was mentioned and seconded by everyone at that meeting that an idea for a place to hold the tree 
lighting would be at the Fire House, behind same. The one impediment to this idea is that the Fire Chief was 
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR (Continued) 
 1) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING INSURANCE MATTER(S): (Continued) 

            for the following Mail List requests re Insurance:   
 a. Closter Improvement Commission Requests (9 M.L. 4/25/19) (Continued) 

not at the meeting because nobody thought that would be a good idea. Based on discussions regarding 
security, space and opportunity, behind the Fire House if it’s available, we could approach the Fire Chief to 
get approval from the Department. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, he explained the tree in front of 
Borough Hall would still be lit, but the ceremony would take place with another tree behind the Fire House. 
Councilman Devlin questioned if we would be doubling the amount of trees. Mr. Hynes said this (one in front 
of Borough Hall) is the traditional tree that is there year-round and decorated year-round; but they will have to 
have a tree behind the Fire House to make an authentic tree lighting. The next step would be to approach the 
Fire Department and ask for permission. He noted he was advised that last year there was a stage coach (horse 
and carriage) that arrived which was unexpected and created a lot of anxiety for the Police Department at the 
last minute. On another note, the mums have been purchased and will be planted for the Fall. 

2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING CONTRACTS:  
a. SHARED SERVICES:  

  1) COUNTY OF BERGEN for THE SHORT TERM EMERGENCY  
    SHARING OF FIRE APPARATUS (Approved RM 8/22/18) – Interim 
Administrator noted that although this is on the Agenda on a regular basis, the Borough does not need any 
services from the County of Bergen for Fire Apparatus. 

3) REPORT RE STATUS OF PREPARATION OF CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN FOR  
  2018 AUDIT REPORT  (to be on file in Boro Clerk’s office no later than 45 days from  
  date of publication of Synopsis of Audit – published 7/30/19) – Mr. Hynes deferred to 
Chief Financial Officer Joseph Luppino to report on the Corrective Action Plan at the end of his report. 
 
 Mr. Luppino referred to the following Recommendations: 
 

1. “The Borough review its procedures relating to developer's trust to ensure that the respective 
escrow balances are refunded in a timely manner”   

 Mr. Luppino had a meeting with the Construction Official, Administrator, Assistant Chief 
Financial Officer, Deputy Treasurer and himself last week because this has been lingering for a few years. 
They put a plan in place because his goal is to eliminate this comment this year so they are all working 
together to clean up these escrow deposits. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, he informed it was an 
internal communication issue.  
 

2.   “All Trust Fund reserves be reviewed and approval to expend dedicated funds be obtained     
       from the Division of Local Government Services or balances be transferred accordingly”  
Mr. Luppino explained this pertains to the Trusts and the lingering one is the Swim Club monies 

that we’re holding. The other Trust fund that’s mentioned is the Police fund that has all been taken care of. 
We’re still working on the Swim Club. In answer to the Mayor, he said there’s approximately $60,000 in 
there. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, the Mayor said everybody here has been thinking about that. 
Borough Attorney explained there’s a lot to talk about regarding this because it was money the Swim Club 
members deposited that they were supposed to be refunded when their membership was not renewed. He 
further explained that when it was run by the Board of Directors, they let that fall into arrears; so when the 
Swim Club was shut down for environmental issues, they decided to turn the property over to the Borough. 
In addition to giving us the deed, they gave us that money. The options are to either return it on a pro-rata 
basis to members, if there’s still such a list, which to his knowledge does not exist; or it would have to 
come back to the Borough somehow. In answer to Councilwoman Latner, the CFO reiterated it was 
somewhere around $60,000 they are holding. Borough Engineer questioned if that could be used towards 
the cleanup. Borough Attorney said it may be possible and he’s not aware of any former Swim Club 
member asking for their deposit back.  When they originally closed down, people had gone to the Board to 
ask, but he’s not aware of anyone presently asking. He affirmed it could be possible to use that money 
towards the environmental cleanup.  
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
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7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR (Continued) 
3) REPORT RE STATUS OF PREPARATION OF CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN FOR  

  2018 AUDIT REPORT  (to be on file in Boro Clerk’s office no later than 45 days from  
  date of publication of Synopsis of Audit – published 7/30/19) 

 
 3. “Purchase orders be encumbered prior to the ordering of goods or services”   
 Mr. Luppino explained this is a usual finding about encumbrances and they are waiting for the 
Auditor to ask for a list of the exceptions so we can identify the departments that are ordering things prior 
to the requisition being approved. They will be sending out another memo about proper purchasing 
procedures.  
 
 4. “All cash receipts and cash disbursements relating to the Other Trust Fund be recorded in the 
     Borough's accounting system”  
 Mr. Luppino explained this has already been taken care of as it relates to Trust accounts because 
they have all been entered into the system. 
 
 5. “The fixed asset ledger be currently maintained”  
 Mr. Luppino reminded this pertained to additions to the Fixed Assets Inventory which will be 
completed in the system by the end of the year. 
 
 6. “The UCC Report be filed annually in accordance with N.JA.C. 5:23-4.17”  
 Mr. Luppino reported this Report has been filed with the State; so we should be fully in 
compliance. 
 
 Chief Financial Officer reported the Findings were reduced from that year so we’re headed in the 
right direction and these are not major issues.  
 
 At this time, Councilman Devlin wanted to make a comment that he had asked at the Council 
meeting about the departmental bonuses and whether they were included in it and also whether the super-
extra bonus of extra vacation days are built in. He informed that the super-extra vacation days are included 
but the departmental bonuses are not built in to the unpaid sick accumulation in the User Friendly Budget. 
He wanted to make sure everyone was aware; and hoped they would put it in next year. Chief Financial 
Officer said it was a good idea to disclose it. Mr. Devlin said he’s not sure if it makes it legal because it’s 
not written down anywhere; but he noted he asked the question and did get the answer and thanked 
everyone for same. 

4) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING GRANTS: 
a. FILED 

1. 2019 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT  FOR  
  THE CLOSTER SENIOR CENTER PARKING AREA LIGHTING PROJECT IN THE  
  AMOUNT OF $42,980.00 (Approved RM 2/13/19) – Interim Administrator was pleased to 
report the County of Bergen awarded this grant to the Borough in the amount of $42,980.00. In answer to 
Councilman Devlin he affirmed it was coming from CDBG and Borough Engineer said that was a lot of 
money. Mr. Hynes explained this will go towards a project that is approaching $95,000 which is the area to 
redo the parking lot at Borough Hall. The caveat is the difference between the two amounts ($52,020) is 
unfunded so in the 2020 Budget this is an item for discussion. Secondly, the money we received from the 
County is specifically allocated to the Senior Center area; no other area extending away from the Senior 
Center. Borough Attorney asked if it had any restrictions for use going forward and Mr. Hynes informed he 
spoke with the former Director of CDBG, Mr. Rutch and there are not. Although it is specifically cited for 
Seniors, you can have other people use it as long as it’s not done on a regular or consistent basis and 
deprives the Senior the use of that facility because they question arises a lot of times. He said the Mayor 
and Council could use the facility to have a meeting if need be. Mr. Rogan questioned the Zoning Board’s 
usage of it and Interim Administrator said if it deprives the Seniors of having a meeting they were going to 
have to accommodate that, it could be a problem.   
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR (Continued) 
 4) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING GRANTS: (Continued) 
a. FILED 

2. 2020 NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION LOCAL AID GRANT  
  FOR THE LEWIS STREET, STORIG AVENUE and ECKERSON AVENUE PROJECT 
  (Grant ID: MA-2020-Lewis Street-Storig Avenue-Eckerson Avenue–00409/Authorized  
  RM 7/10/19) – Mr. Hynes said Mr. DeNicola already addressed this item under his report. 

b. AWARDED - To be announced by Administrator 
1. STATUS REPORT RE FY 2018-2019 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY 

DEVELOPMENT GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF $4,500.00 FOR SENIOR WELLNESS 
(Notification of Award rec’d 18. M.L. 10/4/18)  

2. 2017 BERGEN COUNTY OPEN SPACE TRUST FUND MATCHING GRANT FOR  
  THE RUCKMAN PARK WALKING PATH LIGHTING PROJECT PHASE II IN THE  
  AMOUNT OF $29,532.00 (Authorized RM 6/28/17/Notification of award dated 9/19/18  
  rec’d from Administrator’s Office 15. M.L. 12/13/18) – Interim Administrator reported we 
have been discussing this project and we are moving forward with it. Previously we were going to use FSG 
as the vendor but they had problems with State certification so we are using the Gordian Group with the 
exact same equipment and exact same design. He walked the park with the Recreation Director, DPW 
Superintendent and the vendor and a proposal was made in the amount of close to $80,000; of which we 
have $30,000 and there is money in the Capital Budget line. The vendor is approved by the State so we can 
commence work very soon. 

 c. TO BE FILED - To be announced by Administrator 
 5) REPORT 
  a. Alan Rotto Associates / George A. Koteen Associates Proposal for Energy Audit  
   Services (Requested by Interim Administrator 8/26/19) – Mr. Hynes reported he 
wanted to submit a proposal to the Governing Body to retain a utility audit firm. He explained the 2015 
Council had done this with a firm out of Buffalo. This firm does extensive utility audits. He asked them 
what they have accomplished lately that he would be impressed with to bring to the Council and they just 
finished Demarest, and discovered they overpaid $68,900 that will be refunded to the community. The 
proposal works by their split equity – whatever they find, the split it 50/50 and that’s traditional in this kind 
of business; so Demarest will get 50% of $68,900 and will save $1,300 a month going forward. He thought 
that was a good experience and informed if they don’t find anything they don’t get paid. They review all of 
our utilities including telephones and cell phones so we have to provide them the bills; which will require 
some cooperation from the Finance Department and the Administration. If they find nothing we lose 
nothing and if they find something we get 50%. In answer to Councilwoman Chung, he explained 
sometimes utilities are using the wrong tariffs – especially electrical tariffs. He reminded he was sold on 
this proposal when they said how much they saved Demarest. In response to Councilman Devlin he 
informed since we pay all of the utility bills for the Library, Fire House and EMS they would be included in 
the audit.  
 Interim Administrator reported the paving at the Lustron House is completed and we have chosen a 
mason to complete the walkway. We are looking for quotes to repair the breezeway roof; and those are the 
three (3) major projects the Historical Commission had targeted as priorities so they hope to have these 
completed by the end of the year. 
 Mr. Hynes reported we filed an application with CSX and we don’t have to wait for a result 
because we’ve done everything they’ve asked for so when CSX receives the application they said they will 
give us authority. What this means is that we will legally be able to use the parking lots on Railroad 
Avenue and then come up with an ordinance to regulate the parking; instead of being squatters we will be 
tenants and this is a good thing. We will be able to relive the burdens in that area and it will actually look 
like parking. Borough Engineer explained this is why he brought up the Greenway Project because if they 
are actually going to pay to improve or pay for the parking we can get grants through them to improve that 
parking area. He’s not sure if it would be 2 years or 5 years down the line but it is an option for the future. 
Rather than the Borough expending funds, we can have parking available to us now, but as far as 
improvements we could use their money to improve that lot. Mr. Hynes agreed that was a very good idea.    
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CLOSTER MAYOR AND COUNCIL 
WORK SESSION NOTES – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 - 7:30 P.M. 
 
7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

A. BOROUGH ADMINISTRATOR (Continued) 
 5) REPORT  
 Interim Administrator reported on 8/11/19, the Mayor had requested checking into special 
arrangements to help special needs students. Councilwoman Latner informed she asked on behalf of the 
Leo family. Mr. Hynes said he investigated that and the only option is the County Department of 
Transportation. They provide for the current student and the upcoming student a bus to Bergen County 
Community College; and they can only do it twice a week and the family needs it four (4) times a week. 
New Jersey Transit is not an option; Access New Jersey is not an option; Bergen County is the only option.  
The problem is that the County can’t find enough drivers to man these routes. Mr. Hynes said we have a 
hidden asset as the Deputy Director of Transportation lives in Closter and knows about the family. She 
expressed that they are their number one priority and if they can do it they will. They will continue to do 
two (2) days a week for now and hopefully will be able to four (4) days a week in the future. 
Councilwoman Latner expressed much gratitude to Mr. Hynes for looking into this matter. 
 
 At this time, Mr. Hynes asked Mr. Luppino to provide his report on the Corrective Action Plan 
(Borough Administrator Item No. 3). 
 
B. BOROUGH CLERK 

1) STATUS REPORT RE 2019 APPOINTMENTS – Borough Clerk reported there has been 
no change in appointments.  
 2) STATUS REPORT RE 2019 OATHS OF OFFICE – Ms. Castano reported Oaths of Office 
are current. 

3) STATUS REPORT RE 2019 LICENSES – Borough Clerk reported Borough licenses are 
current. Regarding liquor licenses, she was happy to report that Cinemex was making major efforts to clear 
up their quagmire of who owns what; and the Borough Attorney is looking at it for the last time. We have a 
very cooperative manager at the theater, who is very willing to do whatever has to be done in order to get 
this moving along. Ms. Castano Reported Silk Road is the applicant that is looking to move into the Plaza; 
and she has been over there and it is her understanding that it will be quite some time before the 
construction will be completed. The 12-Page Application for Person-to-Person and Place-to-Place is 
complete and we received financial approval from the Police Department. We are waiting on inspection 
reports from the Borough Officials (due September 20th) but construction is moving very slowly. Their 
intentions are wonderful but the reality takes much longer. She noted Stern & Bow is taking some time to 
complete renovations as well.  

4) STATUS REPORT RE 2019 MEETING DATES – No report. 
 5) STATUS REPORT RE ELECTIONS – Ms. Castano reported for the General Election she 
approved the 2019 General Election copy on Tuesday and was later made aware that a candidate has been 
chosen by the Democratic Club; but she had not received any information. She called the County and got in 
touch with Linda Albelli; and later on paperwork was successfully sent to the the County Clerk’s Office, 
Election Division.  As of today, she was able to review the corrected ballot and Vote By Mail ballot and 
approve same. The other candidate on the Democratic ticket is Clifton G. Lewis. 

6) STATUS REPORT RE 2018 UNFINISHED BUSINESS – Borough Clerk reported 
regarding the Do Not Knock registry that her office is still trying to get in touch with our IT Coordinator; 
and as he has been attending different meetings, we have been unable to move forward. In the interim, we 
are getting OPRA requests asking for the list of registrants. In answer to Councilman Devlin, Borough 
Attorney affirmed they are asking for the list that does not yet exist. Mr. Devlin voiced his opinion that 
personal cell phones and e-mail addresses shouldn’t be disclosed; and the Borough Attorney agreed that 
information would be for internal use only.  

7) STATUS REPORT RE OPRA REQUESTS – Ms. Castano reported as of 9/10/19 there are 
214 requests; and at the same time in 2018 there were 140; so you can see it is increasing. In 2017, there 
were 125. She said these requests are making very good use out of the Building Department and Police 
Department as well as her office processing the original requests. 
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7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

B. BOROUGH CLERK (Continued) 
 8) STATUS REPORT RE PREPARATIONS FOR LEAGUE CONFERENCE TO BE  
   HELD IN A.C. FROM 11/19/19 to 11/21/19 – Borough Clerk reported yesterday that she 
e-mailed to all attendees the information regarding separate ticketed functions with instructions as to how 
to handle same. When a receipt is provided to her, she will reimburse it as petty cash. Hotel 
accommodations and registration are complete as we started the process in June. If anyone has any 
questions they can give her a call. 

9) REPORT – Ms. Castano reported that their office printer is quickly reaching its decline and 
anything being sent will have a lot of roller mark lines on it. This is happening prior to Budget time when 
we would be making a request for a printer in our office. We have a proposal for replacement of laptops for 
2020 that would include tablets instead and are much smaller than what we have since 2011 if interested.  

 7. REPORTS (Continued) 
 

C.         CHIEF OF POLICE 
 1) REPORT – Chief McTigue said he had nothing further to report.  Mayor Glidden noted 
there appears to be a 6% increase in motor vehicle accidents/incidents year over year. The Chief said it is a 
higher volume but there’s nothing specific regarding any particular area, just a higher volume of traffic. 
Councilwoman Latner said larceny, narcotics violations and disorderly conduct have almost doubled since 
last year at this point in time. Chief McTigue expressed we have hired a lot of young officers who like 
doing their jobs and that creates a lot of work.  
 Councilwoman Chung voiced her concerns that she’s been getting a lot of complaints recently that 
the parking spaces in Closter Plaza are very tight and it is hard to navigate around corners. The Chief 
informed they have a meeting scheduled with Edens as Sergeant Sarubbi wanted to give them their first full 
year of marked lanes; but they will be sitting down with Edens to discuss signage and lane markings and 
matters of that nature but he’s not certain of the date. Mrs. Chung said sometimes when you’re coming out 
of the lanes turning into the main corridor they’re going into the other lane to make that turn. Chief 
McTigue explained that when he has patrol in there on the four-wheeler, people are then complaining that 
they get summonses for things like parking in the fire lane which causes accidents. It’s a difficult situation 
and they’re trying their best to enforce; but they will see what they can do with the space that they have and 
the space markings and curbs that are already there.  
 At this time, Councilman Devlin referred to the Class 2 U.C.R. offenses liste re “Disorderly 
Conduct” in the monthly report and asked what an average charge would be. The Chief said it would 
typically be anyone under the influence of any type of drugs or alcohol in a public place, the language they 
use in front of groups, actually just drawing attention with unusual behavior. In answer to Councilwoman 
Latner, he said there were no arrests the night of the fireworks; and everything went great and everyone 
seemed to have a great time. He noted a lot of other towns had their Town Day on the same day, so the 
turnout wasn’t as large as in previous years; but it was still a good turnout. 
 
D.         MAYOR  
 1) REPORT – Mayor Glidden informed he had no report this evening other than to thank all of 
the volunteers who put on the 9/11 Ceremony today which was really was touching and very well done. 
  

8. OLD BUSINESS    
 

a. CONTINUED DISCUSSIONS RE THE FOLLOWING: Mayor Glidden informed these items 
were discussed earlier. 

 
1) Borough Attorney report re consultation with Borough Engineer re follow up on   

status of EMERGENCY REPAIRS TO BE MADE AT DWARSKILL “CULVERT” ON 
BLANCH AVENUE ALONG THE NORWOOD BORDER (Requested by Mayor WS 
12/12/18)  
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2) Request by Mayor Glidden at WS 8/11/19 for investigation of possible arrangements  
for special needs student re transportation to Bergen County Community College – 
reported by Edward Hynes 
 

9. NEW BUSINESS  
 
 Councilwoman Latner questioned the pond next to 254 Demarest Avenue noting that the plants 
have grown over same. Mayor Glidden said DPW Superintendent inspected the area and the overgrowth of 
plants are all located on the homeowners property; and that he will follow up with the homeowner.  
 

10. OPEN MEETING TO THE PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER PER NJSA 10:4-12(A) (SUBJECT TO A 5-
MINUTE LIMIT PER GENERAL RULE NUMBER 11) EXCEPT FOR ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR 
PUBLIC HEARING AT THE REGULAR MEETING 

 
 David Barad (26 Kinkaid Avenue) said the Planning Board Revision of Master Plan has incorporated the 

Greenway Project. He thanked the committee on their volunteerism on the Greenway. He also thanked 
those who come out to the (MacBain) Farm every weekend with the Environmental Commission; and he 
said that should be kept in mind when renegotiating the contract. Dr. Barad understands that they would 
like to keep it in Closter but it is a public park. He referred to the Ordinance Committee and said that the 
tree expert is trying to find out what can be done with the tree issue.  

 
 Joe Bianco, 7 MacArthur Avenue, noted that the Greenway railroad track is north/south oriented and 

suggested making it an all-weather facility by installing a trellis in addition to solar energy panels.  The 
energy can be sold back to Rockland Electric and produce income to help with the maintenance of the 
facility. Relative to the traffic survey for Piermont and Vervalen, Borough Attorney noted that same is on 
the Agenda for this evening and same has not been discussed yet. Mr. Bianco said he would recommend 
the full option.  

 
11. DISCUSSION OF PUBLIC COMMENTS, IF APPROPRIATE 
 
12. ANY OTHER MATTER WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE GOVERNING BODY 
 
13. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 Motion to adjourn the Work Session at 9:00 p.m. was made by Councilwoman Latner, seconded by 
Councilman Yammarino and declared unanimously carried by Mayor Glidden.  
 
       Provided to the Mayor and Council on  
       September 19, 2019 for approval at the  
       Regular Meeting to be held 
       September 25, 2019 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
       Loretta Castano, RMC 
       Borough Clerk       
Prepared by Carol A. Kroepke     
and Arlene Marie Gray, RMC, utilizing          
recording and the Borough Clerk’s   
notes    
 
Approved at the Regular Meeting held September 25, 2019 
Consent Agenda Item No. 11b 

11 


	RMMin 09-11-19
	This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings which was published in The Record and The Star Ledger on January 9, 2019, was posted on the Mu...
	6a.  UVOTE ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS
	URESOLUTIONS
	7. BILL RESOLUTION – SEPTEMBER 11, 2019 (Received from Deputy Treasurer 9/5/19)
	20. RESOLUTION AWARDING LAND USE OFFICE RENOVATION CONTRACT TO GL GROUP, INC.,
	140 HAMBURG TURNPIKE, BLOOMINGDALE, NEW JERSEY 07403, FOR AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $15,550.00 (Received from Borough Attorney 9/4/19)
	21. RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PROMOTION OF SGT. MATTHEW THORNHILL FROM RANK OF SERGEANT TO LIEUTENANT, EFFECTIVE SEPTEMBER 25, 2019 (Received from Borough Attorney 9/5/19)
	21a. POSSIBLE AWARD OF SOLE BID RECEIVED AT THE BID OPENING HELD 9/5/19 @ 11 A.M. RESOLUTION AWARDING FAIR AND OPEN PROFESSIONAL SRVICES AGREEMENT TO NW FINANCIAL GROUP, LLC FOR FINANCIAL ADVISORY SERVICES FOR THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (Received from Bor...
	a. REGULAR MEETING HELD AUGUST 14, 2019
	b. WORK SESSION HELD AUGUST 14, 2019
	25.      UOPEN MEETING TO PUBLIC FOR ANY MATTER, PER N.J.S.A. 10:4-12 (a) U
	(Subject to 5-minute limit per By-Laws General Rule No.11)
	Mayor Glidden opened the meeting to the public. No one wishing to be heard, Mayor Glidden closed the meeting to the public.

	RM 9-11-19 Adopted Resolutions
	WSNotes 09-11-19
	This meeting is called pursuant to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act of the State of New Jersey, was included in the Annual Notice of Meetings, which was published in The Record and The Star Ledger on January 9, 2019, was posted on the M...
	21a. POSSIBLE AWARD OF SOLE BID RECEIVED AT THE BID OPENING HELD 9/5/19 @ 11 A.M.  RESOLUTION AWARDING FAIR AND OPEN PROFESSIONAL SRVICES AGREEMENT TO NW FINANCIAL GROUP, LLC FOR FINANCIAL ADVISORY SERVICES FOR THE BOROUGH OF CLOSTER (Received from Bo...
	Councilman Devlin questioned the fact that there was only one respondent and said he found it suspicious that it seems like an automatic thing since there were no more to choose from; and Borough Attorney affirmed only one proposal was received. Furt...
	2) STATUS REPORT RE FOLLOWING PB DEVELOPER’S AGREEMENT:
	a. BLOCK 1607/LOT 1 & BLOCK 1310/LOT 2 (CLOSTER MARKETPLACE
	(EBA) LLC AND CENTENNIAL AME ZION CHURCH) (Approved RM 4/22/15)
	1. STATUS REPORT RE FY 2018-2019 BERGEN COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF $4,500.00 FOR SENIOR WELLNESS (Notification of Award rec’d 18. M.L. 10/4/18)
	2. 2017 Bergen County Open Space Trust Fund MATCHING GRANT FOR    THE Ruckman Park Walking Path Lighting Project PHASE II IN THE    AMOUNT OF $29,532.00 (Authorized RM 6/28/17/Notification of award dated 9/19/18    rec’d from Administrator’s Office 15...
	c. UTO BE FILEDU - To be announced by Administrator
	1) REPORT – Mayor Glidden informed he had no report this evening other than to thank all of the volunteers who put on the 9/11 Ceremony today which was really was touching and very well done.


